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QUESTIONNAIRE 

 
 

PRELIMINARY REMARK 
 

Actions filed by foreign nationals should be understood 
as those actions concerning asylum-related issues (as 
per Article 78 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the 
European Union), and immigration-related issues (as per 
Article 79 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the 
European Union). 

 
 
1. EVIDENCE LAW IN COMPETENT NATIONAL COURTS WITH REGARD TO ACTIONS FILED 
BY FOREIGN NATIONALS 
 
A) RULES OF EVIDENCE 
 

1.  Are the rules of evidence in actions filed by foreign 
nationals laid down specifically in internal law?  
 
No. The same rules of evidence apply as for general 
administrative matters before courts. These rules are 
set forth in Code of Administrative Justice (No. 
150/2002 Coll.); in matters not regulated by Code of 
Administrative Justice, Code of Civil Justice (No. 
99/1963 Coll.) is used. Code of Administrative Justice 
refers to Code of Civil Justice where it does not create 
legal framework itself (Section 64 of the Code of 
Administrative Justice).  
For asylum matters, criteria for country reports (used 
in first instance procedure or in court procedure) have 
been developed by case-law, such reports – in order to 
be proper evidence – should be relevant, from credible 
sources, up-to-date, from diverse sources, and 
transparent. 
Also, in asylum matters, all state authorities are bound 
not to contact actors of persecution or serious harm; 
however, this is a rule that relates rather to the 
procedure of obtaining evidence than to exclusion of 
evidence as such. There has been no case, to my 
knowledge, where the issue would be resolved whether 
evidence obtained from actors of persecution /serious 
harm, is unlawful and therefore could not be used; this 
is probably also due to the fact that no such evidence 
is being used by the administrative authority, as far as 
I know. 
 
1.1. Do national law or case law rule out certain types 
of evidence? Where applicable, make a distinction 
between those actions relating to asylum and those 
relating to immigration. 
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Asylum matters: The only limitation is foreseen in Act 
on Asylum (No. 325/1999 Coll.) in its Section 19, 
pursuant to which “The Ministry or other state or public 
administration bodies, if applicable, shall not disclose 



any information regarding the application for granting 
of international protection to any person who is 
allegedly responsible for persecution or serious harm in 
any manner, and shall not obtain any information on the 
applicant for granting of international protection from 
any person who is allegedly responsible for persecution 
or serious harm in connection with the proceedings on 
international protection.” This principle would also 
apply to courts which may not contact any potential 
actor of persecution or potential harm. This could also 
have impact on gathering evidence. 
 
1.2. Do national law or case law allow certain 
presumptions (e.g. in asylum cases, in the event of past 
persecution or safe countries of origin)? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration. 
 
Asylum matters: National asylum case-law has developed 
standard based on Art. 4(5)(e) of the qualification 
directive (benefit of doubt) on conditions set forth by 
this article. The provision was not transposed into 
national law and it was held in the case-law that it has 
direct effect.  
Case-law on “benefit of doubt” for credible asylum-
seekers who have fulfilled their “burden of claim” had 
been established aired before the qualification 
directive. 
 

 
B) BURDEN OF PROOF 
 

2. What is the role of the parties in the administration 
of evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration.   
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General rules of evidence for administrative matters 
apply. Hence, parties are free to bring any evidence 
that support their claims; however, these claims have to 
be asserted in the time-limit for lodging the appeal in 
first instance (in asylum matters the time-limit is 7 or 
15 days, depending on the type of decision; in 
immigration matters the time limit is either 2 months or 
15 days – 15 days applies in expulsion cases; a number 
of issues are also excluded from court review in 
immigration matters, e.g. visa matters). In case the 
evidence would relate to a claim that was not brought by 
the applicant in administrative proceedings, it will as 
a rule be rejected by the court, unless there is 
potential that this could lead to breach of non-
refoulement. As an example, such evidence was allowed in 
a case of the appellant whose asylum proceedings were 
discontinued because he crossed the borders during 
asylum procedure. In court proceedings the appellant 
brought forward death penalty judgment from his country 
of origin, which made the court to take into account 
evidence of potential refoulement and annul the previous 
decisions. The court held that in such cases account 
must be had to such evidence at the moment when it is 



first submitted to the authority (on condition that it 
was not available to the appellant earlier). 
 
As regards the evidence, the court is free to evaluate 
it and to decide which evidence to use for its decision 
(principle of free evaluation of evidence). Both parties 
can bring evidence before the court, the appellant as 
well as the defendant.  
 
The only limitation with respect to evidence is the one 
I mentioned above in 1.1 (i.e. in asylum matters actors 
of persecution or of serious harm cannot be contacted 
and must not learn about the asylum claim of the 
appellant). 
 
3. Can trial judges play a role in the administration of 
evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? If so, 
on what terms (e.g. do trial judges have the authority 
to examine evidence in detail or do they give a more 
marginal assessment)? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 
Evidence is as a rule brought by parties; however, 
judges may administer any evidence, and in case they 
find it necessary to find evidence themselves (e.g. 
country reports in asylum cases), they are free to do 
so, provided that they allow the parties to learn about 
the content of that evidence. In case they would like to 
obtain evidence themselves, they are bound by law to 
order a hearing, at which parties learn about the 
content of evidence and have the possibility to comment 
on it. 
This is usually done in first instance courts, rather 
than in second instance (at the Supreme Administrative 
Court) and it applies for both asylum and immigration 
cases. 
 

 
C) WEIGHT OF EVIDENCE 

 
4. How and on what terms do trial judges weight the 
various types of evidence submitted to them in asylum 
and immigration cases? Is any such weighting determined 
by national law or by case law? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 
In principle, all evidence has the same weight (e. g. 
statement of an expert, or documentary evidence). 
However, there are rules developed by case-law to 
evaluate for instance the country reports submitted as 
evidence (see above). Weighting of evidence is developed 
by case-law, the law provides only very general rules 
which relate to all administrative matters.  
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5. What powers of review does the supreme administrative 
court have in assessing the evidential weighting of 
documents? Where applicable, make a distinction between 
those actions relating to asylum and those relating to 
immigration.   



 
The same rules apply as in any other administrative 
matters. Hence, the SAC is bound by reasons of the 
cassation complaint (Section 109(3) of the Code of 
Administrative Justice). Exemptions to this rule are 
that:  
(1) the proceedings before the regional court was 
invalid (which would be the case if the judges sitting 
in regional court chamber would not be “lawful judges”, 
i.e. if the chamber was not composed of judges according 
to the work schedule; or if an excluded judges (for 
reason of his partiality) was sitting in that chamber 
etc.;  
(2) the proceedings before regional court was affected 
by a fault which may result in an unlawful decision on 
the matter itself or if the contested decision is non-
reviewable 
(3) decision of the administrative authority is null and 
void. 
 
Based on cassation complaint pleas the Supreme 
Administrative can review (Section 103 of the Code of 
Administrative Justice):  
a) unlawfulness consisting in incorrect consideration of 
a legal issue before the court in the previous 
proceedings,  
b) fault of proceedings consisting in that the merits of 
the matter from which the administrative authority 
proceeded in the contested decision had no support in 
the documents or is in contradiction with them, or in 
that in determining the merits of the matter the law was 
violated in provisions on proceedings before the 
administrative authority in a way that could have 
affected its lawfulness, and for this justly claimed 
fault the court deciding on the matter should have 
quashed the contested decision of the administrative 
authority; such procedural faults include non-
reviewability of the administrative authority’s decision 
on grounds of its incomprehensibility,  
c) irregularity of proceedings before the court 
consisting in the absence of conditions for the 
proceedings, in the decision being made by an excluded 
judge, in the court being incorrectly staffed, or in the 
decision being made to the detriment of the party as a 
consequence of the judge’s criminal act,  
d) non-reviewability consisting in incomprehensibility 
or lack of causes for a decision, or in some other 
procedural fault before the court, if such a fault could 
result in an unlawful decision on the matter itself,  
e) unlawfulness of the decision on rejection of the 
petition or on discontinuation of the proceedings. 
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Considering whether evidence was used correctly by 
regional court would fall under heading (d); hence, the 
judgment of a regional court could be annulled: (1) if 
the decision was incomprehensible; or (2) if there were 
not sufficient reasons (e.g. with respect to evidence 
submitted); or (3) if there was other procedural fault 
which could result in an unlawful decision – i.e. if the 
decision taken by the regional court could have been 
different without such fault. 



 
Considering whether evidence was used correctly in 
administrative proceedings would fall below the heading 
(b); this is subject to the condition that such a plea 
was objected against already before the court of first 
instance, otherwise, such an objection is inadmissible. 
Under this heading the supreme administrative court 
could deal with the question whether the facts were 
based on the documents in the case-files or not; and 
with the question whether in finding the facts procedure 
was not violated to such extent that this could lead to 
an unlawful decision (i.e. whether the outcome of the 
case might have been different otherwise). Last, 
incomprehensibility of the administrative decision can 
be reviewed under this heading.  
 
“Non-reviewability” could also be based on the fact that 
some evidence proposed by parties was not dealt with 
(so-called “omitted evidence”). 

 
 
2. COMPETENCE OF THE NATIONAL COURT TO ACT OF ITS OWN MOTION IN A EUROPEAN 
CONTEXT 
 

1. Where the parties raise preliminary questions, can 
procedural restrictions be applied? For example, at what 
point in proceedings may the parties submit preliminary 
questions? Do those questions have to be submitted in a 
specific written procedural document or can they be 
submitted at any time, including at the hearing? 
 
I am not sure I understand the question. If “preliminary 
questions” relate to issues that the court cannot answer 
itself, and where it is bound by decisions of other 
authorities, in administrative justice these preliminary 
questions relate to criminal matters (decision whether a 
criminal act was committed and who was the perpetrator) 
or to personal status issues. In these cases the court 
is bound by decisions of other courts; in any other 
matters the court can make up its own position to the 
issue; however in these other cases, if another court 
has jurisdiction to take decision, administrative court 
may bind a party to the proceedings to file a motion to 
this other court and start the relevant proceedings. 
This is set forth in Section 52(2) of Code of 
Administrative Justice. I have no knowledge that this 
provision would ever be used in asylum or migration 
matters. I believe that courts would have to apply the 
provision on “preliminary questions” (in the meaning 
applied above) ex officio without parties pointing to 
that. 
 
2. Has the national court already ruled on the issue of 
direct applicability in your country of Articles 18 and 
47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European 
Union? If so, is the national court which has 
jurisdiction to rule on disputes concerning actions 
filed by foreign nationals able or obliged to raise, of 
its own motion, arguments from these provisions? 
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There has been no case in which Art. 18 or 47 of the 
Charter was applied directly so far.  
 

 
3. THE NATIONAL COURT AND EUROPEAN INSTRUMENTS 
 

1. Do you regularly refer to European case law when 
handing down judgements? Have you ever referred to the 
case law of other Member States when handing down 
judgements? 
 
Yes, European case law is very frequently referred to, 
especially by the Supreme Administrative Court, and 
especially in immigration matters (where applicable, 
e.g. in case of directive 2004/38/EC). In asylum matters 
there is not so much case-law of CJEU, but where there 
is (e.g. Elgafaji case), we would also refer to it. We 
also refer to ECHR case-law, where applicable, although 
it is by far not referred to in every asylum decision. 
 
As regards case law of other member states – this would 
depend on individual judges and on the case at stake, 
too. In more complicated cases, case-law of other 
countries is examined for inspiration, and in such case, 
where relevant, it is referred to in judgments.  
 
This was the case, e.g. when we considered whether 
domestic violence can be considered as persecution, or 
when we considered fiction of being outside territory 
when applying for asylum at the airport.  
 
2. Can the national court autonomously interpret Article 
1(A) to (F) of the Geneva Convention of 28 July 1951, 
specifically when abstracting information from Council 
Directive 2004/83/EC (the so-called Qualification 
Directive)? Has a conflict ever arisen between the two 
standards (e.g. in terms of their criteria of attachment 
or exclusionary clauses)? What solution(s) did the 
national court adopt, if any? 
 
The principle the Supreme Administrative Court has taken 
in this issue is summed up in judgment No. 4 Azs 
60/2007-119 of 7 September 2010. This was the decision 
of extended chamber of the court, in which it had to be 
decided whether to consider inclusion clause before 
exclusion clause or vice versa. This decision sums up – 
as regards the relation between Geneva Convention, ECHR, 
and qualification directive that the “highest common 
denominator” should apply: 
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“14. Although the Act on Asylum is construed so as to 
reflect the Geneva Convention, the ECHR and also the 
qualification directive (after amendment of the Act on 
Asylum by Act No. 165/2006 Coll.), in some cases 
protection of asylum-seekers is contained only in one of 
these. For decision-making it follows from this, that 
the Geneva Convention, ECHR, qualification directive and 
Act on Asylum represent diverse layers of protection 
guaranteed to asylum-seekers. The final protection 
provided to asylum-seekers in the Czech Republic is 
represented by the “highest common denominator” of 



protection of rights guaranteed in these four layers. 
One “layer” of protection cannot thus be interpreted as 
a reason to diminish level of protection by another 
layer. Even if it was concluded that neither the Geneva 
Convention, nor the qualification directive, nor ECHR 
require that inclusion clause (Art. 1(A)(2) Geneva 
Convention and Section 12 b) of the Act on Asylum) is 
considered before exclusion clauses (Art. 1(F) Geneva 
Convention and Section 15(1) Act on Asylum), it cannot 
be automatically concluded that Act on Asylum does not 
provide for a duty to consider inclusion clause 
preferentially, even if such duty is not imposed by the 
Geneva Convention or the qualification directive.” 
 
http://www.nssoud.cz/main.aspx?cls=anonymZneni&id=23827&
mark=  
 
 
3. Some European Directives contain provisions which do 
not have to be transposed, including Articles 5(3), 8(1) 
and (3), and 17(3) of Council Directive 2004/83/EC (the 
so-called Qualification Directive), Articles 26 and 27 
of Council Directive 2005/85/EC of 1 December 2005 on 
minimum standards on procedures in Member States for 
granting and withdrawing refugee status (the so-called 
Procedure Directive) and Articles 4(2) and (3), and 7(1) 
and (2) of Council Directive 2003/86/EC of 
22 September 2003 on the right to family reunification. 
Where these provisions have not been transposed, does 
the national court attach a level of importance to 
them anyway (soft law, minimal standards, etc.)? 
 
Art. 5(3) QD was not transposed and there is no case-law 
that would attach any evidence to it. 
Art. 8(1) and (3) were not fully transposed into 
national law, and therefore the SAC has created a test 
applying the indirect effect of directive: (1) whether 
another part of the country is accessible; (2) whether 
moving to this other part of country is an effective 
solution to persecution / serious harm in the original 
part of the country; (3) whether there is no risk of 
refoulement to the original place of residence; (4) 
whether there is minimum standard of human rights in 
this other part of the country. These conditions are 
applied consecutively and cumulatively; if any of them 
is not fulfilled, there is no IFA (Judgment No. 4 Azs 
99/2007-93 of 24 January 2008). 
Art. 17(3) QD was not transposed and there is no case-
law that would reflect on it (exclusion clauses are very 
rarely applied). 
 
Art. 26 PD was transposed, however, it was not yet 
subject to court review since transposition. 
 
Art. 27 PD was also transposed, but also it was not 
subject to court review. 
 
(Both first country of asylum and third safe country are 
concepts used very seldom also in administrative 
procedure). 
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http://www.nssoud.cz/main.aspx?cls=anonymZneni&id=23827&mark
http://www.nssoud.cz/main.aspx?cls=anonymZneni&id=23827&mark
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Art. 4(2) and (3) family reunification directive: both 
have been partly transposed by national law, but the 
directive in these provisions has not been – to my 
knowledge – referred to in case-law. 
 
Art. 7(1) and (2) family reunification directive: Art. 
7(1) was partly transposed, whereas Art. 7(2) has not. 
Neither of them has been – to my knowledge – referred to 
in the case-law. 
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